
MINUTES

PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

March 21, 2018
6:30 P.M.

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chairman Hayden Southway called the regular meeting of the Grand Lake Planning Commission to order at 6:35 p.m. on March 21, 2018 at the Town Hall, 1026 Park Avenue.

ROLL CALL

PRESENT:


Chairman Pro-Tem Robert Canon; Commissioners Paul Gilbert, John C. Murray, James Shockey and Elmer Lanzi; and Town Planner Nate Shull.    

ABSENT:


Chairman Pro-Tem Canon reported that Chairman Southway was absent due to a prior arrangement
APPROVAL OF

MINUTES:


Chairman Pro-Tem Canon moved to suspend the approval of minutes for February 21, 2018 due to a lack of a quorum for approval. 
UNSCHEDULED

CITIZEN 

PARTICIPATION:

Chairman Pro-Tem Canon asked if there were any unscheduled public comments and noted that comments are limited to 3 minutes.






There were no unscheduled public comments.


CONFLICTS OF

INTEREST:


Chairman Pro-Tem Canon asked if any members of the Commission had a conflict of interest, or the appearance of.  Commissioner Shockey noted that he did receive notice of the meeting as a property owner within 200ft of the subject property, but that there was not a conflict of interest. No other Commissioners had any conflicts 
ITEMS OF BUSINESS:   
CONSIDERATION 
TO APPROVE THE PRELIMINARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN OF THE 2ND AMENDMENT TO THE GATEWAY INN PLANNED DEVELOPMENT LOCATED AT 200 W. PORTAL RD, TOWN OF GRAND LAKE - Chairman Pro-Tem Canon asked Town Planner Shull to present this matter to the Commission. Planner Shull began by explaining the purpose of the item at hand and the components of the Planned Development being sought for approval. He presented some background information on the subject property and progress to date of the request. He also included references from the Municipal Code regarding Planning Commission Review Procedures. 

Planner Shull then proceeded to provide comments on items included in the application, stating his satisfaction with the submitted item, or requesting further comment by Planning Commission. Items included the updated narrative summary, agency review comments, property title work, a traffic impact study and drainage report memo from the engineer, and the plan sheets as part of the amended planned development plan. Planner Shull concluded by suggesting the Commissioners approve the preliminary development plan with conditions by adopting Resolution 03-2018. Chairman Pro-Tem Canon then invited the applicant’s representative to come and speak about their request.

Tim Gagnon, 137 GCR 842, Tabernash – Mr. Gagnon explained that he would be happy to answer any questions from the Commissioners about the requested PD amendment. Chairman Pro-Tem Canon asked about the water line shown and whether is terminated or continued through the property. Mr. Gagnon answered that the line in reference is a service line that serves the existing main lodge, which according to Dave Johnson, Town Water Superintendent, was not required to be moved. The main water line was a concern by Dave Johnson and something Mr. Gagnon planned to attend to. 

Mr. Gagnon addressed the concern brought up by Xcel Energy in their review letter, suggesting that he needed to communicate with Ms. Jacoby to determine what might need to be done with the existing utility easement. He noted that typically with gas lines, so long as construction was not excavating land above the gas line, and rather only asphalting above ground, (which would be the case for this project) that it would not be an issue for Xcel. The placement of the existing gas line outside the easement would additionally need to be addressed with Ms. Jacoby. 

Mr. Gagnon then addressed the concern brought up by Mountain Parks Electric in their review letter, suggesting that Ms. Johnston’s comments about the powerline running adjacent to the access road off of W. Portal were solely based on the existing topo survey, and not the revised plat, in which case she would have noticed that the utility easement was adjusted to contain the powerline within it. Mr. Gagnon said he would communicate with M.s Johnston about this matter to clear up the issue. 

Planner Shull then stated that in the review letter, Ms. Johnston also expressed her concern with how the developer would relocate the existing electric service line coming off of the main lodge, and supply power to the 6 building envelopes on the plat. Mr. Gagnon implied that this service line may not even need to be relocated or expanded, and that would be the architect’s decision. 
Mr. Gagnon moved on to comments by staff regarding the traffic impact analysis and drainage report. He explained that the numbers derived in the 1999 traffic impact analysis came from nationally accepted trip generation manual (ITE) used by engineers to determine estimated traffic counts based on uses of the site. The 355 estimated vehicles entering and exiting the Gateway Inn from the 1999 analysis, in Mr. Gagnon’s opinion, are nearly twice as high as the actual volume of traffic generated from the site. He suggested that even with 14 additional units being added, the trip generation numbers wouldn’t get close to reaching 355 vehicles per day. As well, the 355 estimated vehicles back in 1999 did not result in the need for changes to street infrastructure (i.e. turn lanes, wider lanes, etc.)
Commissioner Shockey questioned whether this traffic increase to the Gateway (from the 14 additional units) would result in 20% or greater volume, in which case he believed this would trigger the need to contact CDOT for a State Highway Access Permit. Mr. Gagnon responded by stating he was not sure if an access permit was in place. Commissioner Shockey followed up by asking if an updated traffic study has been done running today’s numbers (using ITE trip generation) to determine if the level of service is adequate for the site. Mr. Gagnon suggested that the original 1999 study included 20-year forecasts for the trip generation, which would mean those numbers are representative of the year 2019, however, staff implied that no such updated traffic analysis had been done today. 
Planner Shull requested that Mr. Gagnon speak with CDOT’s Permit Unit Manager Dan Roussin to determine the need for a State Highway access permit. 
Commissioner Gilbert commented on the drainage report, expressing his concern with the downstream facilities potential inability to handle the estimated 10.9% increase to storm water runoff based on the report. Commissioner Shockey asked Planner Shull about whether the Town has an Engineer on hand to review these plans. Planner Shull stated no unless the town hired one which it could do. Commissioner Shockey suggested that this would be a wise investment, particularly because of the increasing magnitude and volume of highly complex projects the Town is receiving. 

Mr. Gagnon went back to Mr. Gilbert’s comment, explaining that Drexel, the original drafters of the 1999 drainage report, estimated that the Gateway Inn project would increase storm water runoff by 7.9% from historic flows on the site. He established that per Town of Grand Lake Development Standards, any excess runoff from that of historic flow rates must be detained on site. He then proceeded to read language from the report, which generally suggested that detention was not suggested for the site because the existing wooded areas, if demolished to provide detention, would actually result in greater flow rates since trees and vegetation naturally slow down storm water flow. Mr. Gagnon argued that the additional 2.5% increase in flow today due to asphalting surfaces was not enough to justify the need for a new detention pond. He acknowledged that no hydraulic calculations were done on the downstream drainage facilities to determine if they have the capacity to handle this 10.5% total increase. 
Commissioner Shockey questioned if any water quality features existing on the Gateway Inn site, to which Mr. Gagnon answered no. He did suggest that the wetlands area could be viewed as a natural water quality feature of the site, and this feature would be something to examine if requested by the Commission to determine the need for further retention of runoff. 

Planner Shull then directed the conversation to his comments from the purpose and general criteria narrative, restating that he’d like to see the applicant indicate the location of snow storage areas on the site plan, as well as the percentage of open space for the site. Mr. Gagnon said he would revise the plan to show this. 

Commissioner Gilbert questioned why a portion of the upper parking area was not included in the Planned Development Plan. Planner Shull answered that this matter was being addressed in the Planned Development Plat through a parking easement, but after looking briefly at the Plat, noted that Commissioner Gilbert was correct and that this upper portion was not part of the new easement. Mr. Gagnon interjected by stating that the upper parking area (designated with 11 spaces), was not included in the calculation for total parking spaces since the additional lower parking area served that purpose. He said that per the numbers, the new site plan showed 12 additional spaces more than were required. Planner Shull confirmed that based on this explanation, they had met their parking requirements and therefore did not include the upper parking area in that calculation and easement so that the property on which they reside (directly west) could be sold separately one day. 
Planner Shull also suggested that there were a number of small typos of the plan sets that needed to be amended. He then requested the architects come to speak about anything they wished to address to the Commission. 
Reed Good, 1134 GCR 8, Fraser – Mr. Good explained that he is the Architect assigned to the project, and currently his involvement is limited but he will be providing services in the near future, including relocating utility service lines, as well as placing site structures and facilities. Commissioner Shockey asked about the marked “trash area” on the site plan, stating that this area is actually an electric vault, and the trash is actually located in the area marked “existing fence and 8’ x 12’ shed to be removed” on the existing conditions and demolition plan. He questioned if 1) the trash area is required to be screened and 2) where the trash would be moved to in this case. Mr. Good suggested he will address both of these concerns. 
Commissioner Shockey further inquired about whether the Grand Lake Fire Dept had reviewed the vehicle turning template sheet. Planner Shull answered no but could make that a condition for final approval. 
Andy Murphy, 304 W. Portal Rd. – Mr. Murphy stated that he is supportive of the request of the applicant to expand the Gateway Inn, seeing it as a large economic revenue generator. 

Chairman Pro-Tem Canon concluded the public hearing. He introduced several comments submitted by the public, asking Planner Shull if these needed to be addressed tonight. Planner Shull clarified that both comments mentioned did not pertain to work being done for this requested PD amendment, and therefore did not need to be addressed. 

The Commissioners proceeded to list out the conditions for approval. Among these included communication with Mountain Parks Electric and Xcel Energy to clarify any easement or relocation requirements, contact Dan Roussin to determine the need for a CDOT State Highway Access Permit, update the site and horizontal control plan to include snow storage areas and open space percentage, have Grand Lake Fire Dept review and comment on the vehicle turning template sheet, and have the applicant’s engineer research and provide final capacity calculations for the two downstream drainage facilities. 
Commissioner Shockey moved to approve the Resolution 03-2018 with the above listed additional conditions. Commissioner Gilbert seconded. All others said aye. 
ITEMS OF BUSINESS:   
CONSIDERATION 
TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAT OF THE 2ND AMENDMENT TO THE GATEWAY INN PLANNED DEVELOPMENT LOCATED AT 200 W. PORTAL RD, TOWN OF GRAND LAKE – Planner Shull explained this item was a continuation of the subject of the previous item of business but required a separate approval. He referenced Municipal Code language about redevelopment procedures, and provided staff comment on the matter. He concluded by suggesting the Commissioner adopt Resolution 4-2018 recommending approval. 

Commissioner Gilbert suggested the Plat show the updated easements as may be requested by both utility companies (Mountain Parks Electric and Xcel Energy). Planner Shull explained that the new Plat has amended the building envelopes to no longer overlap with the access and utility easement over the road, so that a future building would never be accidentally built in the access easement. 

After no more discussion by the Commissioners, Commissioner Shockey moved to approve Resolution 04-2018 with the additional condition to have the utility easements adjusted per the outcome of the discussion with both Mountain Parks Electric and Xcel Energy. Commissioner Lanzi seconded. All others said aye. 

ITEMS OF BUSINESS:   
CONSIDERATION 
TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN OF THE 2ND AMENDMENT TO THE GATEWAY INN LOCATED AT 200 W. PORTAL RD, TOWN OF GRAND LAKE – Planner Shull explained this item was a continuation of the subject of the first item of business. He referenced Municipal Code language about redevelopment procedures, and provided staff comment on the matter. His suggestion was to delay the recommended approval of the final development plan until the applicant is able to address the conditional presented in Resolution 03-2018. 

Commissioner Gilbert moved to delay the approval of the final development plan. Commissioner Lanzi seconded. All others said aye. 

OTHER ITEMS OF 

DISCUSSION:  
Planner Shull provided the Commission with updates to both Grand County’s soon-to-be adoption of the 2015 IBC and secondary codes, as well as development projects in-progress in the Town of Grand Lake 
FOR YOUR 

INFORMATION:

NONE
ADJOURNMENT:

Commissioner  Murray  moved to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Lanzi.  All Commissioners voted aye, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:32 p.m.
Hayden H. Southway, Chairman

ATTEST:

Alayna Carrell, Town Clerk 
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